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liability insurance coverage to ensure that the rental rates payable to the County are maintained at 
current fair market levels and that the amount of general liability insurance is adequate to protect 
County’s interests.  County rents are typically computed as the greater of either a fixed minimum rent 
or the total of varying percentages of the lessee’s gross receipts from uses of the leasehold.

The Parcel 22R lease (Foghorn Inn) requires adjustment of rents and insurance provisions on June 
1, 1997 and every tenth anniversary thereafter.  Based upon comparable rates at other Marina 
leaseholds, the Department of Beaches and Harbors has negotiated with the lessee to keep rates of 
all percentage rent categories unchanged as the current rates are at market.  Additionally, there will 
be no change to the minimum rent, or “square foot rental”, provision as there is already an 
adjustment mechanism in place.  The next minimum rent adjustment will be made on June 1, 2012 to 
an amount equaling 75% of the average annual rent payable to the County over the prior three 
years.

Amendment No. 9 incorporates changes to the indemnity clause, insurance requirements and 
miscellaneous insurance provisions to conform to the Chief Executive Office’s Risk Management 
Branch’s new and more stringent requirements.

Implementation of Strategic Plan Goals

The recommended action will keep County percentage rental rates at Parcel 22R comparable to 
other Marina del Rey parcels and incorporates new insurance provisions in fulfillment of Strategic 
Plan Goal No. 1, “Operational Effectiveness”, Strategy 1, “Fiscal Sustainability”. 

FISCAL IMPACT/FINANCING

There will be no fiscal impact from your Board’s approval of Amendment No. 9.

Operation Budget Impact

There will be no operating budget impact as a result of this action. 

FACTS AND PROVISIONS/LEGAL REQUIREMENTS

Commonly known as the Foghorn Inn, Parcel 22 is improved with a 23-room hotel, a dry cleaner, a 
fast food/liquor store, and The Cheesecake Factory Restaurant and occupies approximately 1.8 
acres of land in Marina del Rey.  It does not have a water area.  The 60-year ground lease between 
the County and lessee was executed in 1962.
     
Amendment No. 9 has been approved as to form by County Counsel.  At its meeting of February 10, 
2010, the Small Craft Harbor Commission unanimously approved the Director’s recommendation 
that your Board approve and execute the Amendment.

ENVIRONMENTAL DOCUMENTATION

The Proposed Amendment No. 9 is categorically exempt under the provisions of the California 
Environmental Quality Act pursuant to Class 1(r) of the County’s Environmental Document Reporting 
Procedures and Guidelines.
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IMPACT ON CURRENT SERVICES (OR PROJECTS)

There will be no impact on current services from your Board’s approval of Amendment No. 9.

CONCLUSION

Please have the Chair of the Board sign all three copies of Amendment No. 9 and have the 
Executive Officer of the Board return two executed copies, as well as a copy of the adopted Board 
letter, to the Department of Beaches and Harbors.

Respectfully submitted,

SANTOS H. KREIMANN

Director
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Enclosures

c: Chief Executive Office 
County Counsel
Executive Officer, Board Supervisions
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